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September 22" , 1997

The 1997 Marist General Conference 

A 9:00 AM prayer service on Friday, September 12th, signalled the opening of the 1997 Marist General Conference. Fifty-seven provincials and district superiors along with members of the General Council, invited lay men and women, young brothers, and other guests joined together in the singing of the traditional Veni Creator Spiritus.

The first two days of this gathering were marked by activities aimed at helping delegates feel "at home" and orienting them to the three week meeting to follow. A spirit of community was established quickly. Immediately after the opening prayer, for example, tours of the house were available followed by small group meetings aimed at helping delegates come to know one another better. Language groups organized themselves in the afternoon and the day's work came to a close when Sean introduced delegates to the Global Plan for the Conference. Eucharist and supper in the garden followed.

Day two opened with an address by Brother Benito. He called on delegates to re-found the Institute by taking bold and unexpected action. He pointed out also that the Institute may not, as yet, have taken seriously the message of the 19'h General Chapter. Calling on those present for the meeting, and everyone who loves and follows Marcellin's charism, to a change of heart, he challenged delegates to reach out to the John Baptiste Montagnes of today.

Following this address, delegates spent the remainder of the morning reflecting on his challenging message and discussing their reactions with one another. The afternoon was taken up with setting goals for the meeting.

Two themes dominated the first week of work: Marist Apostolic Spirituality and Solidarity. Brothers Marcelino Ganzarain and Mariano Verona gave presentations on Apostolic Prayer and Apostolic Spirituality. All were invited to live out a spirit of Marist Apostolic Spirituality during the days of this General Conference. Each delegate was given a journal and asked to use it daily, creating a record of God's action in his or her life each day of the meeting.

Delegates were also encouraged to think about how they might deepen an appreciation for Marist Apostolic Spirituality among their brothers in their provinces and districts and among our lay partners. Those leading the discussions about Marist Apostolic Spirituality made this point quite clear: re-foundation has at its centre a change of heart!

On Tuesday evening, September 16th, delegates had an opportunity to meet in language groups and ask questions about a number of news items in the Institute. Among the topics covered were: our brothers in China, the Formators' course in Valpre, a planned course in Marist patrimony scheduled for November 1997, Las Hermanitas, and the fraternities of the Champagnat Family Movement. Later in the week a second Information Evening was held for the entire group attending the Conference. At this second session four topics were addressed: the cause of canonization of Father Champagnat, and the work of the General Econome, the General Secretary, and the Procurator General. 

On Wednesday the Marist Solidarity Commission took to the floor and Brother Claudino Falchetto asked delegates to talk with one another about the ways in which their provinces and districts had implemented the directives of the 19th General Chapter in the area of Solidarity. Members of the Conference divided into small groups to learn about significant solidarity experiences taking place throughout the Institute. 

The following day was devoted to a presentation on the Bureau of Solidarity. Brother Allen Sherry provided delegates with a short history of the Bureau and provided all present with an overview of the Bureau's functions: to animate, advise, advocate, aid, and promote the work of solidarity. He emphasized that Solidarity is a way of life. Allen also noted the Bureau's responsibility for stewardship of funds and outlined clearly the mechanisms that have been put in place to insure accountability. Information was also given about application procedures for financial assistance with projects. 

Friday of the first week was devoted to a day of reflection and integration. Delegates were asked to re-read the materials they received during the week and to apply all that they had heard, seen, and experienced to their own lives, and the life of their province or district, and to the Institute at large. During the afternoon, delegates heard from the young brothers and from our lay partners. Both groups delivered a challenging message. Four brothers from the assembly at large also gave their reactions to the first week's work. The day finished with a rousing "Gospel Mass" and an evening of entertainment.

On Saturday, the 20th, the Mission Commission presented the Charter for Marist Educators. On Sunday delegates took the day off and headed to Pompeii, Naples, and Assisi. During the week ahead they will continue to address the topic of Mission and will also take up Formation and Finance.

Events coming up the next two weeks: 

* Visit of the Marist Family, General Administrations

* An evening information Session on planning for the Canonization 

* Closing session of Congress of Young Religious and Papal audience for all religious in Rome 

* A celebration for 100 years of Marist life in Brazil, fifty years in Portugal, and anticipating fifty years in Mozambique and the Philippines.

Next issue: September 28th, 1997

